Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Earth-Science Reviews

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/earscirev

Assessing climate change impacts on open sandy coasts: A review

Roshanka Ranasinghe

Department of Water Science and Engineering, UNESCO-IHE, PO Box 3015, 2610 DA Delft, the Netherlands Water Engineering and Management, Faculty of Engineering Technology, University of Twente, PO, Box 217, 7500 AE Enschede, the Netherlands Harbour, Coastal and Offshore Engineering, Deltares, PO Box 177, 2600 MH Delft, the Netherlands

ARTICLE INFO

ABSTRACT

Article history: Received 2 April 2016 Received in revised form 21 July 2016 Accepted 25 July 2016 Available online 1 August 2016

Keywords: Climate change sandy coasts impact assessment numerical modelling The world's coastlines are shaped by mean sea level, wave conditions, storm surge, and riverflows. Climate change (CC) driven variations in these environmental forcings will inevitably have a profound effect on the coastal zone. Given the continued growth of coastal communities and extremely high value of coastal assets worldwide, effective adaptation measures underpinned by reliable coastal CC impact assessments are essential to avoid massive future coastal zone losses. This review aims to promote the adoption of best practice in local scale assessments of potential physical impacts of CC on open sandy coasts by (a) summarising the potential first order physical impacts of CC, (b) suggesting a standard modelling framework for local scale CC impact assessments, (c) identifying future research needs to facilitate the effective implementation of the prescribed modelling framework, (d) suggesting ways to address the identified research needs, and (e) discussing how existing methods/tools may be used for CC impact assessments until more advanced methods/tools are developed.

© 2016 The Author. Published by Elsevier B.V. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).

Contents

1.	Introduction	21			
2.	Climate change driven physical impacts on open sandy coasts				
	2.1. Sea level rise	21			
	2.2. Average wave conditions	22			
	2.3. Storms and Storm surge	22			
	2.4. Riverflow	23			
3.	Quantifying climate change driven physical impacts on coasts at local scale	23			
4.	Available data, modelling methods and tools.				
	4.1. GCM output, RCMs and Regional scale coastal forcing models	24			
	4.2. Coastal impact models	24			
	4.2.1. Episodic coastal inundation	25			
	4.2.2. Episodic storm erosion	25			
	4.2.3. Episodic formation/closure of Small tidal inlets (STIs)	25			
	4.2.4. Medium-term erosion/accretion due to re-alignment of embayed beaches	26			
	4.2.5. Medium/long-term changes in inlet cross-section/inlet stability	27			
	4.2.6. Permanent Inundation of low lying land	27			
	4.2.7. Long-term coastline recession (uninterrupted coasts)	27			
	4.2.8. Long-term coastline recession (inlet-interrupted coasts)	28			
5.	Summary and the way forward	28			
	5.1. Multi-scale process based coastal impact modelling	28			
	5.2. Uncertainty quantification				
Ack	Acknowledgments				
Refe	References				
5. Acki Refe	Summary and the way forward. 3 5.1. Multi-scale process based coastal impact modelling 3 5.2. Uncertainty quantification. 3 snowledgments 3 ierences. 3				

E-mail address: R.Ranasinghe@unesco-ihe.org.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.earscirev.2016.07.011 0012-8252/© 2016 The Author. Published by Elsevier B.V. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).







1. Introduction

Projected climate change driven variations in mean sea level, wave conditions, storm surge, and riverflow will affect the coastal zone in many ways (Nicholls et al., 2007; Fitzgerald et al., 2008; Ranasinghe and Stive, 2009; Nicholls and Cazenave, 2010; Cazenave and Le Cozannet, 2013; Wong et al., 2014). As the coastal zone is the most heavily populated and developed land zone in the world (Small and Nicholls, 2003; Valiela, 2006), any negative physical impacts of climate change (hereafter CC) on the coastal zone are certain to have massive socio-economic impacts at global scale (Stern, 2007; Hallegate et al., 2013; Arkema et al., 2013; Kron, 2013, Hinkel et al., 2013; McNamara and Keeler, 2013; Johnson et al., 2015; Brown et al., 2016).

Increased awareness of the potential socio-economic damage associated with CC is now resulting in numerous coastal CC impact assessments around the world, specifically to support on-the-ground decision making at local scale (<10 km). However, these local scale assessments adopt widely varying modelling approaches to quantify the various coastal CC impacts, leading to results that are of rather variable quality. Given ever growing coastal communities and the extremely high value of coastal assets, poorly informed adaptation measures may have devastating effects, and in some situations, may even cause more damage than 'doing nothing' (Hoggart et al., 2014). It is therefore imperative that such local scale coastal CC impact assessments be undertaken using the best available coastal engineering practice. This review aims to facilitate best practice where assessments of physical impacts of CC on open sandy coasts are concerned by (a) summarising the potential first order physical impacts of CC, (b) formalising a modelling framework for local scale CC impact assessments, (c) identifying future research and development needs to facilitate the effective implementation of the proposed modelling framework, (d) suggesting ways to address the identified research and development needs, and (e) discussing how existing methods/tools may be effectively used in CC impact assessments until more advanced methods/tools are developed.

2. Climate change driven physical impacts on open sandy coasts

The world's coastlines can be divided into two main sub-systems: Open coasts and Deltaic coasts. Open coasts comprise sandy coasts, cliffed coasts and gravel beaches as well as estuaries (i.e. inletinterrupted coasts) while Deltaic coasts include estuaries and mostly consist of muddy or silt-sand coasts. Open sandy coasts, the subject of this review, comprise up to 40% of world's coastline (Bird, 1996) and are subject to a very high level of human utilisation. Sandy coasts may be further sub-divided into mainland and barrier island coasts, with some operating physical processes being common to both types of coasts (e.g. storm erosion, coastline recession, spit/barrier breaching due to elevated water levels) and some others being specific to one coast type or the other (e.g. seasonal closure of small tidal inlets on mainland sandy coasts; barrier rollover on barrier island coasts). Processes that are particular to barrier island coasts such as barrier rollover, thinning, breaching, elongation etc., potential CC impacts on these processes, and their quantification are extensively discussed by, among others, Moore et al. (2010), Fitzgerald et al. (2013), Moore et al. (2014), Carrasco et al. (2016) and Duran Vincent and Moore (2015). Therefore, to limit the scope of this review, these barrier island-specific processes are not discussed herein. This article focusses on the potential physical impacts (i.e. impacts affecting coastal morphology) of CC that may be felt on both mainland sandy coasts and barrier island coasts, or only on mainland sandy costs (but not those that may be felt only at barrier island coasts). For convenience, the target geomorphic setting of this review is hereon referred to simply as sandy beaches.

Sandy beaches are highly dynamic and continually adjust to subtle changes in hydrodynamic forcing, and the feedback between hydrodynamics and morphology (i.e. morphodynamics) is highly non-linear and scale dependent, both temporally and spatially. The exact response of a particular stretch of the coast to a given set of environmental forcing (e.g. mean water level, storm waves, storm surge) will depend to a large extent on site-specific geomorphic features. Therefore, the composite physical impact of CC at local scale is impossible to determine without a comprehensive local scale study which takes into account site specific non-linear forcing-response mechanisms and geomorphology. Nevertheless, the potential first order CC driven physical impacts that maybe felt along the world's sandy coastlines can be summarised as shown in Table 1. It should be highlighted at the outset that the various CC impacts listed in Table 1 will manifest themselves at different time scales (Stive et al., 2002). For the purposes of this review, the various impacts are classified into episodic (time scale ~ hours-days), medium-term (time scale ~ year - decade), and long-term (time scale ~ decades - century). As shown in Table 1, CC impacts on sandy coasts will be governed by CC driven variations in mean sea level (i.e. Sea level rise - SLR), wave conditions, storm surges and riverflow. The main potential CC impacts related to these four environmental drivers are briefly discussed below.

2.1. Sea level rise

Due to the very slow nature of SLR, all SLR driven physical impacts will manifest themselves as long-term impacts (~50–100 yrs. time scale). Along most sandy coasts, accelerated sea level rise is likely to result in the permanent inundation of unprotected low-lying land and more frequent/intense episodic coastal inundation when CC modified wave conditions and storm surge act in combination with SLR. Both permanent and episodic inundation will be exacerbated at locations that are subject to land subsidence.

Another well known impact of SLR is chronic (i.e. long-term) coastline retreat (recession). The commonly used Bruun rule (Bruun, 1962)

Table 1

Potential first order climate change driven physical impacts on open sandy coasts.

Potential impact	Process time scale*	Main drivers
More/less frequent and/or more/less severe episodic coastal inundation (see Section 4.2.1)	Episodic	Sea level rise, changes in intensity and/or frequency of storms, changes in storm surge
Increased/decreased episodic storm erosion of beaches and dunes (see Section 4.2.2)	Episodic	Changes in intensity and/or frequency of storms, changes in storm surge, changes in storm wave characteristics
More/less frequent (or previously unexperienced) episodic formation and closure of small tidal inlets (see Section 4.2.3)	Episodic	Changes in storm surge, changes in intensity/frequency of extreme riverflow events, changes in storm wave characteristics
Sustained erosion/accretion due to re-alignment of embayed beaches (see Section 4.2.4)	Medium-term	Changes in mean offshore wave direction
Sustained changes in inlet cross-section/inlet stability (see Section 4.2.5)	Medium/Long-term	Sea level rise, changes in mean offshore wave conditions, changes in annual riverflow
Permanent inundation of low lying land and increased flood height (see Section 4.2.6)	Long-term	Sea level rise
Chronic coastline recession (uninterrupted coasts) (see Section 4.2.7)	Long-term	Sea level rise, changes in mean offshore wave conditions
Chronic coastline recession (inlet interrupted coasts) (see Section 4.2.8)	Long-term	Sea level rise, changes in riverflow, changes in fluvial sand supply, changes in mean offshore wave conditions

* Time scale definitions: Episodic ~ hours-days, medium-term ~ year - decade, and long-term (~ decades - century).

predicts an upward and landward movement of the coastal profile (Bruun effect) in response to SLR, suggesting a recession of 50–100 times the SLR amount along most sandy coastlines, depending on the average shoreface slope (i.e. average slope of profile from beach/dune to depth of closure; also taking into account overwash plains/cliffs if beach overwash/cliff erosion might be relevant at the time scales and location considered). However, the exact nature of the local response will be governed by total sediment budgets (Cowell et al., 2003; Dean and Houston, 2016).

A relatively less well known SLR induced process driving chronic recession along inlet-interrupted mainland coasts is the SLR induced infilling of estuaries and lagoons (basin infilling). This phenomenon can occur at both of the main inlet-estuary types on mainland coasts: Geological origin systems (e.g. Golden Gate inlet, CA, USA; Botany Bay inlet, Sydney, Australia) and bar-built estuaries (also known as Barrier estuaries or Small Tidal inlets) which are found in their thousands along the tropical and sub-tropical coasts of the world (Duong et al., 2016) (Note: For convenience, this type of systems will be hereon referred to as Small Tidal Inlets - STIs). Basin infilling occurs due to the SLR driven increase in the basin volume below mean water level. This additional volume is known as 'accommodation space'. In response to this geomorphic change, the basin, which always tries to maintain an equilibrium volume, will start importing sediment from offshore to raise the basin bed level such that the basin volume remains at its pre-SLR value. Depending on sediment availability, the basin morphology will reach equilibrium when a sand volume equivalent to the SLR induced accommodation space is imported into the basin. The basin infill volume is usually borrowed from the adjacent coastline and/or the ebb tidal delta, leading to additional coastline recession (on top of the above described Bruun effect) and/or depletion of the ebb delta (Stive and Wang, 2003; Ranasinghe et al., 2013).

At estuaries/lagoons backed by extensive salt marshes, SLR will increase the estuary/lagoon surface area and thus the tidal prism. This will inevitably change the inlet cross-section area (O'Brien, 1931) and possibly inlet stability (Bruun, 1978), leading to profound changes in hydrodynamics and sediment transport in the nearshore zone and estuary/lagoon dynamics such as ebb/flood delta evolution and estuarine mixing, flushing, circulation and water quality. This is more likely to occur at larger Geological origin inlet systems than at STIs (Duong et al., 2016).

SLR may also decrease the efficacy of existing coastal protection structures (e.g. overtopping of breakwaters, groynes, seawalls, dykes). In extreme cases an existing effective coastal protection structure might turn into a coastal erosion hazard due to SLR. One example of such a situation is when a currently emerged structure (usually placed close to the shoreline for maximum beach widening) becomes submerged due to SLR. While an emerged breakwater placed closed to shoreline will almost guarantee coastal protection (Silvester and Hsu, 1997), a shallow submerged breakwater placed closed to the shoreline could result in significant erosion of the shoreline in the lee of the structure (Ranasinghe et al., 2006, 2010).

2.2. Average wave conditions

Following a comprehensive multi-model ensemble study, Hemer et al. (2013) have shown that CC will result in significant changes in the average annual wave climate around the world. These future variations in average wave climate could lead to significant coastal impacts.

Any CC driven variation in the average wave direction could lead to increased erosion on the downdrift side and comparable accretion on the updrift side of embayed beaches (Slott et al., 2006; Ratliff and Murray, 2014), resulting in permanent re-alignment of the mean orientation of these beaches (over and above the beach oscillation/rotation due to natural climate variability commonly experienced at embayed beaches). This impact will most likely manifest itself over a decade or two (medium-term). Of particular relevance to embayed beaches located along the Pacific coast is the ENSO phenomenon which has been firmly linked to the cyclic rotation of these beaches via the annual wave climate (Ranasinghe et al., 2004; Harley et al., 2011; Barnard et al., 2015). Thus, any CC driven variations in the ENSO phenomenon, and the associated variations of wave conditions, are likely to result in changes in the magnitude and frequency of this cyclic rotation phenomenon, possibly leading to more intense, more frequent erosion/accretion cycles on the many embayed beaches found on both sides of the Pacific Ocean.

Changes to average wave direction and/or height could have a medium-term effect on the stability of, especially, the thousands of STIs located in wave dominated, microtidal environments (O'Brien, 1931; Bruun, 1978; Duong et al., 2016). STIs may be permanently open and fixed in location, permanently open and migrating alongshore, or fixed in location but seasonally/intermittently closed. At such systems, for example, if CC driven changes in average wave characteristics are such that the longshore current due to oblique wave incidence increases (thus increasing longshore sediment transport rates), a presently permanently open STI may close off or turn into a seasonally/intermittently open inlet. This is particularly likely at river influenced systems (i.e. systems where mean tidal discharge (m3/s)/river discharge (m3/s) < 20(Bruun, 1978; Powell et al., 2006) when a CC driven decrease in riverflow into the estuary/lagoon is combined with an increase in longshore current. Conversely, if the longshore current (and thus longshore sediment transport) decreases, a currently seasonally/intermittently open STI could turn into a permanently open STI, particularly if combined with a concurrent CC driven increase in riverflow. CC driven variations in longshore sediment transport could also result in inlet migration and their subsequent relocation (Duong et al., 2016).

2.3. Storms and Storm surge

CC is also expected to affect storm wave characteristics and storm surges (Nicholls et al., 2007; Sterl et al., 2009; Hemer et al., 2012). An increase in the frequency of storm occurrence and/or storm wave heights will undoubtedly result in more severe episodic coastal erosion (as storm erosion volume is proportional to wave power (Overton and Fisher, 1988; Larson et al., 2004; Callaghan et al., 2008)). The situation will be further exacerbated by a concurrent increase in storm surge. Indeed, increased storm erosion may well have a more damaging coastal impact than the slow gradual erosion due to SLR. Coastal setback lines that are presently based only on, for example, the 1 in 100 year storm event extrapolated from historical data, will need to be re-evaluated using future projected storm and surge characteristics. The combination of SLR, increased storm wave height, and increased storm surge will also result in more instances of episodic inundation due to dune overwash (either by runup overtopping or dune overflow). In extreme cases of dune overwash, the dune may breach and be completely destroyed (Donnelly et al., 2006). This will present major threats to coastal communities located in low lying coastal zones that depend on the stability of coastal dunes as a primary defense mechanism. Furthermore, increases in storm wave heights, storm occurrence frequency and/or storm surge might render existing coastal protection structures such as offshore breakwaters and seawalls ineffective.

CC driven changes in storm occurrence/storm wave heights and/or storm surges may either close existing STIs and/or create new inlets by breaching sand bars that separate the estuary/lagoon from the ocean. Breaching of new inlets is particularly likely when storm surges are combined with extreme riverflow events at river influenced STI systems. As CC is expected to result in intensifying both extreme storm surges and extreme rainfall/runoff events in some parts of the world, breaching of new inlets may become more frequent at such river influenced systems. Closing of an existing inlet and/or breaching of new inlets will have massive implications on the tidal prism and hence water exchange between the ocean and the estuary/lagoon, which in turn will affect all estuarine processes (mixing, flushing, circulation, water quality).

2.4. Riverflow

IPCC (2013) projections indicate that CC may result in significant increases/decreases of annual riverflows around the world, in some places exceeding 40%. At river influenced inlet-estuary systems (both Geological origin systems and STIs), when CC results in a decrease (increase) of riverflow and/or fluvial sand supply into the estuary/lagoon, the long-term recession of the coastline adjacent to the inlet will further increase (decrease) due to the additional (reduced) demand of sand by the basin to maintain equilibrium velocities within the estuary/lagoon (Ranasinghe et al., 2013). Furthermore, a decrease in annual riverflow may result in the medium-term effect of stable STIs becoming unstable (alongshore migration and/or intermittent closure) (Duong et al., 2016), while an increase in riverflow may have the opposite effect (Slinger et al., 1994; Elwany et al., 1998; Ranasinghe and Pattiaratchi, 1999; Walker, 2003; Duong et al., 2016).

3. Quantifying climate change driven physical impacts on coasts at local scale

Global and/or national scale assessments of CC impacts on coasts may be undertaken with scale aggregated (or reduced complexity) models forced directly by coarse grid output from IPCC Global Climate Models (GCMs, with typical spatial resolutions of about 200 km) (Hinkel et al., 2013). However, the development of effective CC adaptation strategies at local governance unit level requires the quantification of CC impacts at much higher spatial resolutions, typically at <10 km resolution. Technically, a carefully selected and validated suite of mathematical models, operating at various spatio-temporal resolutions, could be used to quantify all of the above mentioned CC impacts at local scale (<10 km length scales). However, there are large uncertainties associated with not only the various models, but also with the forcing (i.e. greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions scenario uncertainty). Any conscientious effort to assess CC impacts on coasts should therefore include the quantification of the range of uncertainty associated with model predictions. This can be achieved via ensemble modeling.

A thorough local scale coastal CC impacts study would ideally follow the broad structure shown in Fig. 1 (Ruessink and Ranasinghe, 2014). In the suggested structure, GHG emissions scenario uncertainty is accounted for by considering all or some of the four IPCC (2013) scenarios, or Representative Concentration Pathways - RCPs (RCP2.6, RCP4.5, RCP6.0 and RCP8.5). If only some RCP scenarios are considered, it should be ensured that both low and high GHG emissions scenarios are included in the ensemble.

Global Climate Models (GCM) (e.g. *HADCM, GFDL, GISS, ACCESS*) are owned and operated by large research organizations around the world. These GCMs are forced in line with the various IPCC scenarios and provide output consisting of time series of numerous climate variables (e.g. surface temperature, ocean temperature, atmospheric pressure, precipitation, wind (*Note:* Mean sea level (MSL) is usually obtained by post-processing GCM output) on a global grid at a fairly coarse resolution of about 200 km. As different GCMs give somewhat different projections, there is a significant uncertainty associated with GCM output. In the suggested modelling framework, the uncertainty associated with GCMs is accounted for by considering output from several GCMs.

As GCM output is generally available at a resolution that is inappropriate for direct use in regional/catchment scale models, let alone local scale coastal impact models, this output needs to be downscaled to a finer resolution. This is best achieved via dynamic downscaling (although statistical downscaling is also possible in data rich areas), where the coarse grid GCM output is used to drive regional scale models (Regional Climate Models – RCMs). Typically RCM simulations are



Fig. 1. Suggested standard modelling framework for a local scale climate change impact quantification study on sandy coasts (modified from Ruessink and Ranasinghe, 2014).

undertaken for 20–30 year long time slices and are nudged towards the parent GCM at regular intervals to ensure that RCM output is consistent with GCM output over long time scales. RCMs generally provide output at 2–50 km resolutions. As there is model uncertainty associated with RCMs also, the use of several RCMs is suggested in the modeling framework shown in Fig. 1.

An important step prior to using RCM output as forcing for regional/ catchment scale models is bias correction. This can be achieved by comparing RCM output for the present time slice (e.g. 1980–2010) with concurrent field measurements (or global re-analyses) of relevant climate variables (e.g. wind, air pressure, temperature, precipitation), and applying correction techniques to the RCM output as required. These corrections can then be applied to the RCM outputs for future time slices (e.g. 2081–2100), assuming that RCM biases stay the same at future times. The bias corrected RCM output for the future can be used to drive validated regional/catchment scale models to obtain future projections of forcing parameters (e.g. waves, currents, riverflow) that are relevant for coastal processes.

Finally, the projected forcing conditions thus obtained can be used to drive appropriate validated coastal impact models (e.g. *Delft3D*, *Mike21*, *CMS*, *GENESIS*, *SBEACH*, *XBeach*) to obtain projections of CC driven physical impacts on coasts at local scale.

The ensemble modelling approach suggested in Fig. 1 will provide a number of different projections of the coastal impact of interest. The range of projections will account for GHG scenario uncertainty, GCM uncertainty, and RCM uncertainty. If required, regional/catchment scale model and coastal impact model uncertainty can also be included in this approach, albeit at significant computing cost. The range of coastal impact projections thus obtained can then be statistically analysed to

obtain not only a best estimate of coastal impacts (i.e. expected value) but also the range of uncertainty associated with the projections, which will enable coastal managers/planners to make risk informed decisions.

4. Available data, modelling methods and tools

The data and models required in the GCM, RCM and Regional scale coastal modelling components of the modeling structure shown in Fig. 1 are relatively well known. Hence, only very brief descriptions of these aspects are given below in Section 4.1. On the other hand, modelling methods and tools appropriate for the quantification of local scale CC driven coastal impacts are less well known, and are therefore comprehensively addressed in Section 4.2.

4.1. GCM output, RCMs and Regional scale coastal forcing models

The Program for Climate Model Diagnosis and Intercomparison (PCDMI) based at the Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory, California, USA is the primary entity that provides free access to IPCC GCM output. At present the GCM output from the Coupled Model Intercomparison Project 5 (CMIP5), which fed into the IPCC AR5 (2013) are available from http://www-pcmdi.llnl.gov. The CMIP5 data comprise output from 20 climate modelling centres around the world. Atmospheric and land surface data are available at 3 hourly to monthly resolutions, while ocean data is available at monthly temporal resolution. Data on 10 extreme indices (e.g. frost days, heat wave days) are also available. It should be noted that presently available projections of SLR are based not only on GCM output but also on semi-empirical scenarios (Rahmstorf, 2007) and expert opinion (Bamber and Aspinall, 2013; Church et al., 2013).

Despite the free availability of GCM output, the inappropriate format in which GCM output is provided, especially where local scale impact assessments are concerned, has been the subject of a robust debate for years. The crux of this debate lies in the disparity between what end-users need and what the scientific community generally provides; on-the-ground practitioners (managers, planners, engineers) generally require reliable ready-for-use predictions of climate variables, while the scientific community largely concentrates on quantifying the uncertainty associated with GCM projections (Brasseur and Gallardo, 2016). The uncertainty associated with GCM projections stems at least from four main sources; (1) future greenhouse gas emissions, (2) climate response to radiative forcing (also known as model spread), (3) inherent natural variability in the climate system, and (4) model initializing conditions (Kirtman et al., 2013; Bowyer et al., 2014). Furthermore, the GCM uncertainty issue is confounded by the fact that the relative importance of these different sources of uncertainty is dependent on the climate variable and timescales under consideration. As neither the IPCC nor the GCM operators provide direct advice on how these uncertainties should be accounted for in local scale impact studies, end-users are confronted with the daunting task of deciding how best to use GCM output to address the problem at hand. Recent developments in the sphere of Climate services at international, national and regional levels, however, have the potential to fulfill this urgent need felt by end-users of GCM projections (Brasseur and Gallardo, 2016).

Regional climate models (RCM) are usually operated at resolutions of about 50 km (as opposed to GCM resolution of about 200 km) and covers a limited area of the globe, typically 5000 km \times 5000 km. RCMs, which are generally applied over a 20–30 yr time slice, are comprehensive physical models that describe the important processes in the climate system (e.g. clouds, radiation, rainfall, soil hydrology) as found in a GCM. Generally, RCMs do not include an ocean component, primarily because this would require significantly more computing power. RCM boundaries are driven by atmospheric winds, temperatures and humidity output from a GCM.

Numerous RCMs are being used around the world (e.g. *PRECIS* (Jones et al., 2004), *RegCM2* (Dickinson et al., 1989; Giorgi and Bates, 1989), *CCAM* (McGregor and Dix, 2008), *CRCM* (La Prise, 2008)). A major international initiative, *CORDEX*, aimed at producing improved multi-model RCM based high resolution climate information worldwide is currently underway (http://wcrp.ipsl.jussieu.fr/SF_RCMTerms.html). It should be noted, however, that RCMs invariably inherit the uncertainties associated with the parent GCMs and therefore RCM output may only be as reliable as the coarser resolution parent GCM projections (Xie et al., 2015).

Environmental forcings that are relevant for most coastal CC impacts studies are water levels (incl. mean sea level, tides, storm surge), offshore waves, coastal currents, and riverflow. Pre-determined water levels are usually specified as boundary conditions in coastal impact models. Commonly used models to simulate ocean waves at regional scale include (but are not limited to): WAM (Hasselmann et al., 1988), SWAN (Booij et al., 1999), Mike21SW (Sørensen et al., 2004), and WaveWatch3 (Tolman, 2009). Widely used models to simulate regional scale coastal currents include (but are not limited to): HAMSOM (Backhaus, 1985), ROMS (Shchepetkin and McWilliams, 2003, 2005), Delft3D (Lesser et al., 2004), Mike21HD (DHI, 2005), and NEMO-POA (Madec, 2008). Land surface models (LSMs) commonly used to simulate riverflow include (but are not limited to): Sacremento (Burnash et al., 1973), VIC (Liang et al., 1994), Noah (Schaake et al., 1996), SiB variants (Dirmeyer and Zeng, 1999; Mocko and Sud, 2001), Catchment (Koster et al., 2000), and ISBA (Etchevers et al., 2001).

4.2. Coastal Impact models

As highlighted above in Section 2, CC impacts on sandy coasts will manifest themselves at various spatio-temporal scales (~10 m to ~100 km and days to centuries). It should also be noted that impacts manifesting themselves at different spatio-temporal scales may have profound inter-dependencies. For example, the coastal response to a given storm (episodic impact) will be quite different on a year 2100 coastal profile that has already adjusted to ~1 m of SLR (long-term impact) to that on a contemporary profile; or the rate of coastline recession (long-term impact) adjacent to an inlet with a depleted ebb delta (medium-term impact) will be different to that adjacent to a contemporary inlet with a large ebb delta. Thus, for CC impact assessment on sandy coasts, a coastal impact model should ideally be able to concurrently simulate the physical processes occurring at different spatio-temporal scales, including interscale morphodynamics. However, presently available models are generally only able to simulate processes occurring at one main spatio-temporal scale or the other (Le Cozannet et al., 2014). For example, the profile models SBEACH and XBeach are able to simulate beach/dune response to storms occurring at spatio-temporal scales of metres-days (Larson, 1988; Larson and Kraus, 1989; Roelvink et al., 2009); the coastal area model *Delft3D* is able to adequately simulate morphological change due to concurrent tides, waves and currents at spatio-temporal scales of about 5 km-5 yrs. (Lesser, 2009); the coastline models UNIBEST-CL (Szmytkiewicz et al., 2000; Ruggiero et al., 2010) and GENESIS (Hanson, 1989; Hoan et al., 2010) can simulate coastline change due to longshore transport gradients over length scales of ~100 km and time scales of ~100 yrs. While there are ongoing efforts to combine these different types of models to seamlessly simulate multi-scale coastal evolution, a generally applicable multi-scale model has not yet been successfully developed. However, even if/when a multi-scale process based model were to be available, the inevitably heavy computational costs of such a model will most likely preclude the multiple simulations required for robust quantification of the uncertainty cascade associated with CC impact assessments (see Fig. 1). Some thoughts on how these issues maybe overcome are presented in Section 5.

One interim solution for coastal CC impact assessments, until appropriate multi-scale coastal impact models and uncertainty quantification methods are developed, may be to adopt a systems modelling framework that sequentially applies systems mapping using empirical methods (French et al., 2010), physics based scale aggregated (or reduced complexity) models, data driven models, and process based models at gradually decreasing spatio-temporal scales In such an approach, the boundary conditions of the lower-level (finer resolution) model can be periodically adjusted with the output of the higher-level model at corresponding times to ensure the representation of some level of inter-scale behaviour in the modelled system response. An advantage of such a hybrid approach will be the significant reduction of computational cost, thus enabling the multiple realisations required for uncertainty quantification. This type of systems modelling framework is currently being developed and trialled at two sites in the UK via the ongoing iCOASST initiative which is expected to be completed in 2017 (Nicholls et al., 2012).

Another, more immediately applicable, approach to modelling CC impacts on sandy coasts is the strategic application of existing numerical models while accepting that, in most cases, scale-interaction effects will be absent from assessments thus obtained. In most situations, the results obtained in this fashion may suffice as a 'first-pass' assessment. To inform such an approach, the modelling methods and tools currently available to quantify the first order coastal impacts listed in Table 1 are described below.

4.2.1. Episodic coastal inundation

To quantify episodic coastal inundation, estimates of Relative Sea Level Rise (RSLR) (see 4.2.6), CC modified storm surge and wave runup height are required. RSLR estimates maybe derived using the detailed guidelines presented by Nicholls et al. (2014). CC modified storm surge estimates may be obtained by forcing a depth averaged (2DH) hydrodynamic model (e.g. Mike21HD, Delft3D, ROMS) with downscaled future wind and pressure fields (Sterl et al., 2009; Colberg and McInnes, 2012, Weisse et al., 2014). The model domain should be selected such that all major storm generating systems/regions are included. However, it is known that, in general, extreme events such as storm surge are not very well simulated by GCMs. Therefore, if long records of ocean water levels are available in the study are, a more reliable storm surge estimate could probably be obtained by using those data. This could be done by performing an extreme value analysis on the historical water level data to obtain an exceedance probability distribution of storm surge, and then extrapolating the distribution to determine the storm surge with the desired exceedance probability (commonly 0.01 exeedance probability is used in CC impact assessments). The storm surge height thus estimated could be used directly (assuming CC will not modify storm surge heights significantly), or with a reasonable adjustment based on expert judgement (to represent CC driven modifications of storm surge height), in the impact assessment.

Several empirical equations are available to estimate wave runup as a function of offshore wave conditions (Hunt, 1959; Holman, 1986; Nielsen and Hanslow, 1991; Larson et al., 2004; Stockdon et al., 2006). Of these, the most widely used approach is that presented by Stockdon et al. (2006).

The RSLR, storm surge and wave runup height estimates can then be used in conjunction with a Digital Elevation Map (DEM) to map the extent of episodic inundation at various return periods (i.e. 1 in 10 yr, 1 in 100 yr etc) as required. Where a high level of accuracy is desired, particularly very near the coast, the present-day DEM should be corrected to account for potential land losses from the coast due to storms and CC driven coastline recession (Lentz et al., 2016).

4.2.2. Episodic storm erosion

The method commonly used to estimate a given return period storm erosion volume is to force a calibrated and validated coastal profile model, including dunes where they are present, (e.g. *SBEACH* (Larson, 1988), *XBeach* (Roelvink et al., 2009)) with a storm comprising the same return period storm wave height (Callaghan et al., 2009). Technically, the same approach could be used to estimate CC modified storm erosion, with CC modified storm conditions as input. It should be noted however that, if CC modified wave conditions are very different to present day conditions (e.g. 50% increase/decrease of wave height), a profile model calibrated/validated for contemporary conditions might not strictly be applicable as some empirical constants/relationships, inevitably found in any coastal profile model, may not be valid when the forcing is very different to the conditions under which such constants/relationships had been derived (Callaghan et al., 2013). Fortunately, most wave downscaling studies undertaken to date indicate only moderate changes in the future CC modified storm wave conditions (Grabemann and Weisse, 2008; Debernard and Roed, 2008, Hemer et al., 2013).

However, this "standard" erosion volume estimation approach has several problems. First, it assumes that, for example, a 1:100 yr storm wave height results in a 1:100 yr storm erosion volume. This is a convenient but erroneous assumption (Callaghan et al., 2008, 2009). For example a 1:5 yr storm wave height event that occurred in Sydney, Australia in June 2007 resulted in a 1:10 yr storm erosion volume (Callaghan et al., 2009). However, in the absence of long term coastal erosion measurements, all that can be done is to ensure that front-line coastal zone managers/planners are aware that what this approach provides is *not the* (for example) 1:100 yr storm erosion volume, but the erosion volume *due to* a 1:100 yr storm wave height event.

Second, the calibration and validation of a process based coastal profile model requires comprehensive hydro-morphological data for at least 3 storms (including before and after bed profile measurements). This level of data is not readily available at most locations. Due to the large number (~10) of tunable parameters in these models, and due to the high level of sensitivity of the model predictions parameter values, a model that is not adequately calibrated/validated is more than likely to provide unreliable results. In situations where sufficient model calibration/validation data do not exist, or cannot be acquired within project constraints, it is therefore not advisable to use process based numerical models to obtain 'apparently reliable' estimates of storm erosion volumes.

Finally, one of the biggest shortcomings of this historical approach is its inability to provide probabilistic estimates of storm erosion which are now being required by contemporary risk based coastal management/planning frameworks (Kunreuther et al., 2013; Villatoro et al., 2014; Zanuttigh, 2014; Penning-Rowsell et al., 2014; Wainwright et al., 2015). Probabilistic estimates of storm erosion require multiple model simulations (thousands) which is simply computationally too expensive if sophisticated process based models were to be used. Callaghan et al. (2008) presented an approach to obtain probabilistic estimates of storm erosion volumes, which to a large extent, circumnavigates all of the above difficulties. The model (Joint Probability Model -JPM) essentially fits marginal, dependency and conditional distributions to long time series of forcing parameters (i.e. storm wave height, storm duration, storm wave period, storm wave direction, storm spacing, and tidal anomaly). These distributions are then used within a Monte Carlo simulation to derive a time series of storms and associated erosion volumes, which are subsequently statistically analysed to obtain exceedance probabilities of storm erosion volume.

The JPM model has been validated at the data-rich Narrabeen beach, Sydney (one of the few locations around the world with over 40 years of concurrent wave, water level and monthly beach profile data) using 3 different structural functions: Kriebel and Dean (1993), *SBEACH* and *XBeach*. The model/data comparisons (Fig. 2) show >90% of the data points falling within the 95% confidence limits when either *SBEACH* or *XBeach* is used as the structural function. A detailed description of this application is provided in Callaghan et al. (2013).

4.2.3. Episodic formation/closure of Small tidal inlets (STIs)

New inlets may be formed when (a) storm surge events breach sand bars that separate STIs from the ocean, and (b) high riverflow events carve out a hydraulically efficient new inlet through an existing sand



Fig. 2. The eroded sand volume above MSL at Narrabeen Beach from; profile measurements (empirical estimates by block averaging _____ and consecutive volumes ____); and simulating 1000 years of beach erosion repeated 2000 times to ensure convergent predictions for Kriebel and Dean (1993, continuous black line), *SBEACH* (Larson, 1988, continuous green line) and *XBeach* (Roelvink et al., 2009, continuous orange line). The respective shaded areas show the 95% confidence limits indicative of the uncertainty of the erosion estimates obtained using the 3 different structural functions (From Callaghan et al., 2013).

spit at river influenced STIs (i.e. mean tidal discharge (m3/s)/river discharge (m3/s) < 20 (Bruun, 1978; Powell et al., 2006)), especially when the existing inlet channel is long and sinuous (sometimes known as 'dog-leg' shaped channels). On the other hand, existing STIs may suddenly close off during high energy wave events with large and obliquely incident waves due to increased longshore sediment transport. This phenomenon is most likely to occur when riverflows are low.

Sand bar breaching due to elevated ocean water levels (e.g. storm surge) can be successfully modelled with a process based coastal area morphodynamic model (e.g. *Delft3D*, *Mike21*, *XBeach*, *TELEMAC2D*, *CMS*). A good example can be found in Roelvink et al. (2009) where the breaching of the Zwin inlet in Belgium is reproduced with *XBeach*. For coastal zone management/planning however, it is also important to know what happens after the initial breaching. For example, does a newly created inlet rapidly close off, migrate, or stay in place? Due to the inherent assumptions in presently available models, it is not advisable to continue model simulations after the initial breaching. Thus a continuous simulation of inlet breaching and subsequent evolution is not possible at present. However, it is possible to have one simulation until the breaching, and another after the breaching (initialised with the final morphology predicted by the pre-breach simulation).

Theoretically, a process based coastal area morphodynamic model should be capable of simulating new inlet formation due to high riverflows and the closure of STIs due to high energy wave events. However, no such model applications have been reported to date in the published literature.

4.2.4. Medium-term erosion/accretion due to re-alignment of embayed beaches

Embayed beaches commonly undergo oscillation and/or rotation (albeit with net zero change to mean beach orientation in the long term) as a result of climate variability effects (e.g. ENSO). These 2– 5 year oscillation/rotation cycles are mainly driven by subtle changes in average and storm wave conditions which cause variations in longshore and/or cross shore sediment transport rates (Ranasinghe et al., 2004; Harley et al., 2011; Barnard et al., 2015). Such oscillation/rotation cycles will continue in the future, possibly with some adjustment due to CC induced modifications in the causative climate variability signals. However, on top of these net zero change cycles, CC driven changes in net longshore sediment transport (due to CC modified *average* wave heights and directions) could change the mean orientation of embayed beaches, resulting in their permanent re-alignment. Such permanent beach re-alignments due to changes in longshore sediment transport may be readily simulated with one-line models such as LITLINE, UNIBEST-CL, GENESIS and CEM (Slott et al., 2006; Ruggiero et al., 2006, 2010; Ratliff and Murray, 2014).

Alternatively, a simple one-line model could also be easily constructed using the Pelnard-Considere equation given by:

$$\frac{dy}{dt} = \frac{1}{d_c} \frac{dQ_{LST}}{dx} \tag{1}$$

where, y(m) = shoreline position along a cross-shore transect relative to a fixed datum, x(m) = alongshore coordinate, $d_c(m) =$ depth of closure, $Q_{LST}(m^3/s) =$ longshore sediment transport rate.

 Q_{LST} maybe be estimated by using one of the several commonly used bulk longshore sediment transport (LST) equations such as CERC (1984), Kamphuis (1991), Bayram et al. (2007) (see also Milhomens et al., 2013 for recent improvements to these 3 bulk LST equations). The development and application of such a model to a schematised beach representing the coastline around Poole Bay, UK is described by Zacharioudaki and Reeve (2011).

As one-line models have very fast run-times, they may be applied over a centennial time scale. To obtain a single deterministic estimate of future coastline change due to CC driven variations in longshore sediment transport rates, a calibrated and validated one-line model maybe forced with gradually changing MWL (representing SLR) and wave conditions. i.e. the MWL and wave characteristics are gradually varied from their present values to the appropriate future projected values during the simulation. However, due to the uncertainty in CC projections and the contemporary shift towards risk informed coastal management/ planning, it is more desirable to derive probabilistic estimates of coastline change via an ensemble of model simulations. Ruggiero et al. (2006, 2010) present a good example of this latter approach.

To develop effective management/planning decisions for embayed beaches, coastal zone managers/planners also need to take into account medium-term erosion/accretion signals (such as beach oscillation/rotation). As beach oscillation/rotation is governed by both longshore and cross-shore sediment transport (Ranasinghe et al., 2004; Harley et al., 2011), a fully 3D (or at least Quasi 3D) process based coastal area morphodynamic model which resolves the vertically non-uniform structure of cross-shore currents may be used to simulate these phenomena (e.g. *Delft3D* in 3D mode). However, presently available 3D or Quasi 3D coastal area models mostly concentrate on simulating bed level changes below MWL and do not incorporate the ability to accurately simulate coastline change.

Another approach to simulate beach oscillation/rotation is to link a one-line coastline change model with a 2DV coastal profile model. This approach was adopted by Huxley (2011) where a coastline model based on the CERC equation was coupled with Miller and Dean's (2004) cross-shore profile model. Huxley (2011) successfully applied this model to obtain projections of CC driven variations of the coastline at Wooli Wooli, Australia.

4.2.5. Medium/long-term changes in inlet cross-section/inlet stability

Inlet stability is governed by the delicate balance of ocean water levels, wave conditions, and riverflow, all of which will be modified by CC. The best approach to simulate medium or long-term CC impacts on inlet stability is via a multi-scale process based coastal area model. Ideally simulations would run continuously for the entire period of interest, which is typically 50–100 years for CC impact studies, and the model would concurrently simulate episodic events (e.g. storms, extreme riverflow events), medium-term phenomena (e.g. changes in average wave height/direction and annual riverflow), and long-term CC effects (e.g. SLR). However, as discussed above, such a model does not presently exist.

With present capabilities, it is however possible to gain qualitative insights into how CC may affect inlet stability via strategic 'snap-shot' simulations using process based coastal area models (Duong et al., 2016). In this approach, a model validated for present conditions may be applied with future forcing for simulation lengths of 1–2 years at the desired future times (e.g. 2050, 2100). Several studies have indicated that a simulation length of 1–2 years is sufficient for inlet morphology to reach nearequilibrium conditions following a perturbation in system forcing (Ranasinghe et al., 1999; Ranasinghe and Pattiaratchi, 2003; Bruneau et al., 2011), and therefore, this type of 'snap shot' simulation is likely sufficient to qualitatively assess the impact of CC on inlet stability.

In adopting this approach, the initial bathymetry of the future simulation should be adjusted such that long-term bathymetric changes that may be driven by phenomena such as basin infilling (landward bed load transport due to the SLR induced increase in accommodation space inside the estuary/lagoon) (Van Goor et al., 2003; Ranasinghe et al., 2013), changes in ebb delta morphology (due to CC driven variations in riverflows/longshore sediment transport) (Nicholls et al., 2007, 2012), and potential changes in inlet cross-section area (due to changes in tidal prism resulting from for e.g. SLR driven increases in the surface area in estuaries/lagoons backed by significant salt marshes) (Nicholls et al., 2007; FitzGerald et al., 2008). Such initial adjustments may be estimated via existing empirical relationships, reduced complexity models or strategic short-medium term process based modelling. However, estimates of long term morphological change obtained in this way are likely to be quantitatively less accurate than predictions that might be obtained from a continuous long term (50–100 yr) simulation of a (presently non-existent) robust multi-scale process based model. This is because the latter approach will not only encapsulate fundamental physical descriptions of governing processes but also (ideally) take into account gradual temporal shifts in mean forcing, chronology of extreme events and scale-interactions occurring over the entire simulation period. Furthermore, in areas where inter-annual and/or interdecadal variability in system forcing (e.g. due to the temporal variation in climate variability indices such as ENSO, PDO, SAM etc.) is expected to result in significant net long-term effects on system morphology, this 'snap-shot' approach may not produce reliable results unless sufficiently long-term data of system forcing is available. If such data are available, synthetic forcing time series that adequately represent (albeit in an averaged sense) the temporal variability may be constructed to force the snap-shot simulations. It is anticipated that a minimum of 10/30 years of data would be required to reasonably represent inter-annual/inter-decadal variations in system forcing.

4.2.6. Permanent Inundation of low lying land

This is one of the easiest CC impacts to quantify, requiring only a detailed DEM and RSLR estimates. At the most primitive level, appropriate IPCC globally averaged SLR estimate(s) and a DEM can be used within ArcGIS to develop inundation maps. For more accurate local inundation estimates, regional variations in SLR and vertical land movements may also be taken into account. Nicholls et al. (2014) provide detailed guidelines for developing sea level scenarios that take into account all relevant contributors to RSLR. Where a high level of accuracy is desired, particularly very near the coast, the present-day DEM should be corrected to account for potential land losses from the coast due to CC driven coastline recession (Lentz et al., 2016) and land gains from SLR driven wetland accretion.

4.2.7. Long-term coastline recession (uninterrupted coasts)

The method most commonly used to estimate coastal recession due to SLR is the Bruun Rule (Bruun, 1962). Essentially, the Bruun Rule predicts a landward and upward displacement of the cross-shore profile (Eq. (2)) in response to SLR:

$$R = lS/(b+d_c) \tag{2}$$

where, d_c = the maximum depth of exchange of material between nearshore and offshore (depth of closure), l = horizontal distance from the shoreline to depth d_c , b = berm or dune elevation estimate for the eroded area, S = sea level rise, and R = horizontal extent of coastal recession.

More generalized versions of Eq. (2) that account for a range of physical process which may be relevant for coastline change over different time scales (e.g. dune overwash, cliff erosion, onshore sand transport (from beyond the depth of closure), alongshore sediment transport gradients) have been presented by Wolinsky and Murray (2009), Rosati et al. (2013) and Dean and Houston (2016).

While the underlying concept of the Bruun Rule is robust, its utility as a predictive tool has been a controversial issue for decades (Cooper and Pilkey, 2004; Pilkey and Cooper, 2004; Nicholls et al., 2007). Recent comprehensive reviews have concluded that while the Bruun Rule may be suitable for qualitative regional scale assessments, its relatively low quantitative accuracy and robustness renders the Bruun Rule unsuitable for local scale assessments in which reliable estimates are required (Ranasinghe and Stive, 2009; Stive et al., 2010).

Furthermore, the historical planning practice of adopting a single value of coastal recession due to a single SLR estimate is also proving inadequate with the emergence of risk informed coastal planning frameworks which require probabilistic estimates of coastal recession. Ranasinghe et al. (2012) presented an alternative physics based approach, which departs from the Bruun concept, to obtain probabilistic estimates of SLR driven coastline recession. The main strengths of this method (Probabilistic Coastline Recession (PCR) Model) are; (a) the physical processes governing coastal recession due to SLR are explicitly taken into account, and (b) estimates of coastal recession are provided within a probabilistic framework. The PCR model uses the above mentioned JPM model (Section 4.2.2) to obtain a synthetic storm time series; IPCC SLR projections to identify MSL at the time each storm occurs; and an analytical dune recession model (Larson et al., 2004) to estimate dune retreat due to each storm. This model train is executed within a Monte Carlo simulation to obtain exceedance probabilities of coastline recession. It is noteworthy that the PCR model is one model that does incorporate some level of inter-scale morphodynamic interaction as it concurrently simulates the effects of episodic storm events and long-term SLR on coastal profile evolution.

The model requires minimal computing effort and primarily requires as input long-term water level and wave data which are now available via widespread tide gauges and global hindcast models such as ERA40 (Uppala et al., 2005) and WaveWatch III (Tolman, 2009). Therefore, it is anticipated that the model should be widely and relatively easily applicable. The PCR approach, with a very slight modification, can also be used to quantify coastal risk and to determine economically optimal coastal setback lines (Jongejan et al., 2016) (Fig. 3).

4.2.8. Long-term coastline recession (inlet-interrupted coasts)

Coastline recession along inlet-interrupted coasts is driven by not only the above described recession due to SLR (i.e. Bruun effect), but also by SLR driven basin infilling (in the estuary/lagoon connected to the inlet), and, in systems with significant riverflows, also by CC driven variations in rainfall/runoff. As discussed above, using advanced process based models over CC time scales (50-100 yrs) with concurrent tide, wave and riverflow forcing is at present impractical. Ranasinghe et al. (2013) addressed this issue by developing a scale-aggregated model that is capable of providing very rapid, preliminary assessments of CC driven coastline change at local scale. The simplicity of the model enables multiple simulations to obtain probabilistic estimates of coastline change that take into account the range of uncertainty in CC projections as well as model parameters. In its present form, the model (Scale aggregated Model for Inlet interrupted Coasts - SMIC) is more suitable for STIs which are predominantly located in wave dominated, microtidal environments. The application of SMIC to four different inlet-estuary/lagoon systems in Australia and VietNam has shown that coastline change due to the Bruun effect represents only about 25-50% of the total potential coastline recession and hence inlet response is more relevant for coastline recession than previously thought (Fig. 4). Ongoing efforts are focussing on further developing SMIC to be generically applicable to any type of inlet/estuary system (e.g. barrier island inlets, tide dominated inlets).

5. Summary and the way forward

This review provides a summary of the potential first order climate change driven physical impacts on mainland open sandy coasts and suggests a standard modelling framework for the robust quantification of these impacts at local scale (<10 km), as required for the development

of effective CC adaptation strategies at local governance unit level. Starting with IPCC Global Climate Model (GCM) output, the suggested standard modelling framework advocates the sequential ensemble application of Regional climate models (RCMs), Regional/catchment scale coastal forcing models, and finally, coastal impact models. The main obstacles that exist at present with regards to the robust quantification of CC impacts on sandy coasts are identified as the unavailability of: (a) multi-scale process based coastal impact models, and (b) efficient uncertainty quantification methods, particularly for coastal area morphodynamic models.

5.1. Multi-scale process based coastal impact modelling

As CC impacts on sandy coasts will manifest themselves at various different spatio-temporal scales (~10 m to ~100 km and days to centuries), ideally what is required for comprehensive CC impact assessments is a multi-scale coastal impact model that concurrently simulates the various physical processes occurring at different spatio-temporal scales, including inter-scale morphodynamics. To simulate coastal hydrodynamics relevant for episodic, medium-term, and long-term morpodynamics, such a model should incorporate both cross-shore (vertically non-uniform) and longshore (mostly vertically uniform) hydrodynamics. Thus, the model should be a coastal area model with at least guasi-3D hydrodynamics. Quasi-3D representation of nearshore hydrodynamics has already been achieved (see for example, Ranasinghe et al., 1999; Reniers et al., 2004). The challenge, however, lies in modelling morphological change due to the combined effect of waves and currents at time scales greater than a few years (De Vriend et al., 1993; Lesser, 2009). Since the 1990s, there have been numerous attempts, using very different approaches, to overcome this problem (De Vriend et al., 1993; Dabees and Kamphuis, 2000; Hanson et al., 2003; Roelvink, 2006). However, all of these attempts have only met with limited success. The main issue lies



- ----- Economically Optimal Setback Line
- Recession using Historically Adopted Method

AUS \$ / m² / yr



Fig. 3. Risk map and the economically optimal setback line (black line) obtained for Narrabeen beach, Sydney, Australia in 2010 (a) and 2100 (b) using a slightly modified version of the PCR model in conjunction with risk modelling techniques. A Sea level rise of 0.92 m by 2100 (relative to 1990) has been assumed. The setback line obtained using currently adopted methods is also shown (dark blue line). (From Jongejan et al., 2016).



Fig. 4. SMIC Model predicted coastline change at Swan River inlet, Australia by 2100 (red line) and coastline change due to the Bruun effect alone (blue line) (after Ranasinghe et al., 2013).

in using a gridded approach to simulate morphodynamics. While calculating hydrodynamics on a grid (be it triangular, rectangular, curvilinear, or hybrid) does produce robust and stable results, this is not the case for morphodynamics. Invariably, due to the accumulation of numerical errors within the domain and/or the propagation of boundary errors into the main computational domain, morphological instabilities (i.e. small morphological features that develop purely due to the accumulation of model errors and not due to correct representation of physical processes) do develop sooner or later in a long-term morphodynamic simulation, especially with wave forcing. When using currently popular morphological upscaling methods such as MORFAC (Roelvink, 2006; Ranasinghe et al., 2011) to accelerate morphodynamic evolution, such instabilities could grow rapidly in time, eventually leading to nonsensical model predictions. One solution would be to develop a totally new morphodynamic modelling concept where a non-gridded approach is adopted to simulate morphological change. For example, in such an approach, guasi-3D hydrodynamics calculated on a traditional grid may be spatially aggregated over the significant morphological features that are of interest (ebb deltas, sand bars, channels, mounds, trenches etc.), and subsequently, the aggregated hydrodynamic forcing may be used with an appropriate scale-factor to 'move' and 'change' those bed features, at say, the time scale of a few tidal cycles.

Another issue with present-day coastal area models is their inability to correctly simulate coastline change. Coastal managers/planners faced with developing CC adaptation strategies require not only a sound knowledge of how (submerged) nearshore morphology may change but also how the coastline may change. In fact, in most cases, the latter is more sought after than the former. A coastal area model with a good representation quasi-3D hydrodynamics should theoretically be able to simulate the coastline retreat that will occur under episodic storms. However, the simulation of coastline change that may occur in the medium or long-term due to subtle gradients in longshore sediment transport and/or onshore sediment transport (including bar welding to beach) with a coastal area model will require a detailed wave-bywave representation of swash processes. A fully process-based description of swash processes (time scale ~5 s) is simply impractical in a multi-year (let alone multi-decade) coastal area model application. An aggregated approach where, for example, the slope of the general cross-shore profile (i.e. excluding significant bed features that may overlie the profile) is periodically (say, annually) adjusted every few metres alongshore (say, 25 m) to match an equilibrium profile (Dean, 1977) might be one way to address this issue. The profile adjustment would naturally move the coastline (i.e. mean land/water interface) seawards or landwards, thus simulating coastline progradation or re-treat, respectively. Another approach may be to use a proxy, such as the Momentary Coastline (or MKL) used in the Netherlands for coastal management purposes (van Koningsveld and Mulder, 2004). Here the change in the proxy could be calculated, say over a spring-neap cycle, and the 0 m contour (i.e. mean land/water interface in the model) could be moved landwards or seawards by that amount (with some smoothing of the very nearshore slope) at the end of each simulated year.

New multi-scale modelling approaches such as that described above may well be several years in the making. Therefore, until such models are available, an interim approach for CC impact assessment may be found within a systems modelling framework that sequentially applies empirical methods, physics based scale aggregated (or reduced complexity) models, data driven models, and process based models at gradually decreasing spatio-temporal scales. Such a systems modelling framework is currently being developed via the ongoing iCOASST initiative in the UK.

For immediate needs, however, existing coastal impact models (which usually operate on a single spatio-temporal scale) may be strategically used to obtain reasonable CC impact assessments, while recognising that, in most cases, scale-interaction effects will be absent from such assessments.

5.2. Uncertainty quantification

Essentially, every step of the standard modelling framework suggested in Fig. 1 will introduce uncertainty, accumulating though the steps. Therefore, at the final step, multiple simulations of the coastal impact model are required to adequately account for the cascade of uncertainty from GHG emission scenarios, through GCMs, RCMs and Regional/ catchment scale coastal forcing models, to the Coastal impact model. Given the pyramid structure of the uncertainty cascade, when it comes down to this stage, a coastal impact model will probably need to be simulated with hundreds of different combinations of forcing variables to sufficiently quantify the uncertainty that accumulates through the multiple model tiers. This would ideally require a Monte Carlo approach within which the coastal impact model operates as the structural function, drawing random samples from appropriate distributions fitted to the range of values of the forcing variables obtained from Regional/catchment scale coastal forcing models (which would already account for the uncertainty introduced by GHG emissions scenarios, GCMs and RCMs). With present day computing facilities, a straightforward Monte Carlo approach, driven by random sampling, is feasible for inundation simulations using hydrodynamic models (Purvis et al., 2008), coastline evolution simulations with scale-aggregated models (Ranasinghe et al., 2013), one-line models (Ruggiero et al., 2006, 2010), and storm erosion simulations with crossshore profile models (Callaghan et al., 2013). However, this type of straightforward Monte Carlo approach is presently impractical for simulations involving coastal area morphodynamic models. In these situations, methods such as importance sampling or stratified sampling maybe used to reduce the number of morphodynamic simulations required to quantify uncertainty.

Acknowledgments

Many thanks to Prof. Robert Nicholls (University of Southampton, UK), Dr. Mark Hemer (CSIRO, Australia), and Dr. Sarith Mahanama (NASA, USA) for the very insightful discussions on CC impacts on coasts, dynamic downscaling, and land surface models, respectively. Thanks also to the two ESR reviewers, whose comments made a real difference to this article. RR is supported by the AXA Research fund and the Deltares Harbour, Coastal and Offshore engineering Research Programme 'Bouwen aan de Kust'.

References

- Arkema, K.K., Guannel, G., Verutes, G., Wood, S.A., Guerry, A., Ruckelshaus, M., Kareiva, P., Lacayo, M., Silver, J.M., 2013. Coastal habitats shield people and property from sealevel rise and storms. Nat. Clim. Chang. 3, 913–918.
- Backhaus, J.O., 1985. A three dimensional model for the simulation of shelf sea dynamics. Dtsch. Hydrogr. Z. 38, 165–187.
- Bamber, J.L., Aspinall, W.P., 2013. An expert judgement assessment of future sea level rise from the ice sheets. Nat. Clim. Chang. 3 (4), 424–427.
- Barnard, P.L., Short, A.D., Harley, M.D., Splinter, K., Vitousek, S., Turner, I., Allan, J., Banno, M., Bryan, K., Doria, A., Hansen, J., Kato, S., Kuriyama, Y., Randall-Goodwin, E., Ruggiero, P., Walker, P., Heathfield, D., 2015. Coastal vulnerability across the Pacific dominated by El Niño/Southern Oscillation. Nat. Geosci. 8, 801–807.
- Bayram, A., Larson, M., Hanson, H., 2007. A new formula for the total longshore sediment transport rate. Coast. Eng. 54 (9), 700–710.
- Bird, E.C.F., 1996. In: Millimann, J.D., Haq, B.U. (Eds.), Coastal erosion and rising sea level. In: Sea level rise and coastal subsidence. Kluwer academic, Dordrecht, the Netherlands, pp. 87–103.
- Booij, N., Ris, R.C., Holthuijsen, L.H., 1999. A third generation wave model for coastal regions. Part 1: model description and validation. J. Geophys. Res. 104 (C4), 7649–7666.
- Bowyer, P., Brasseur, G.P., Jacob, D., 2014. The role of climate services in adapting to climate variability and change. In: Leal, W. (Ed.), Handbook of Climate Change Adaptation. Springer, Berlin/Heidelberg, pp. 533–549 http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978–3–642-40455-9. 29–1.
- Brasseur, G.P., Gallardo, L., 2016. Climate services: Lessons learned and future prospects. Earth's Future 4 (3), 79–89.
- Brown, S., Nicholls, R.J., Lowe, J.A., Hinkel, J., 2016. Spatial variations of sea-level rise and impacts: An application of DIVA. Clim. Chang. 134 (3), 403–416.
- Bruneau, N., Fortunato, A.B., Dodet, G., Freire, P., Oliveira, A., Bertin, X., 2011. Future evolution of a tidal inlet due to changes in wave climate, sealevel and lagoon morphology; O' bidos lagoon, Portugal. Cont. Shelf Res. 3, 1915–1930.
- Bruun, P., 1962. Sea-level rise as a cause of shore erosion. J. Waterw. Harb. Div. Am. Soc. Civ. Eng. 88, 117–130.
- Bruun, P., 1978. Stability of Tidal Inlets– Theory and Engineering. Developments in Geotechnical EngineeringElsevier Scientific, Amsterdam, p. 510.
- Burnash, R.J.C., Ferral, R.L., McGuire, R.A., 1973. A generalized streamflow simulation system: Conceptual modeling for digital computers. National Weather Service and California Department of Water Resources Joint Tech. Rep., p. 204
- Callaghan, D., Nielsen, P., Short, A., Ranasinghe, R., 2008. Statistical simulation of wave climate and extreme beach erosion. Coast. Eng. 55 (5), 375–390.

- Callaghan, D., Ranasinghe, R., Roelvink, D., 2013. Probabilistic estimation of storm erosion using analytical, semi-empirical and process based storm erosion models. Coast. Eng. 82, 64–75.
- Callaghan, D., Ranasinghe, R., Short, A., 2009. Quantifying the storm erosion hazard for coastal planning. Coast. Eng. 56, 90–93.
- Carrasco, A.R., Ferreira, Roelvink, D., 2016. Coastal lagoons and rising sea level: A review. Earth Science Reviews. 154, 356–368.
- Cazenave, A., Le Cozannet, G., 2013. Sea level rise and its coastal impacts. Earth's Future 2, 15–34.
- CERC, 1984. Shore Protection Manual, Volume I and II. Coastal Engineering Research Center, USACE, Vicksburg.
- Church, J.A., Clark, P.U., Cazenave, A., Gregory, J.M., Jevrejeva, S., Levermann, A., Merrifield, M., Milne, G., Nerem, R.S., Nunn, P., Payne, A.J., Pfeffer, W.T., Stammer, D., Unnikrishnan, A., 2013. Sea-level rise by 2100. Science 342 (6165), 1445.
- Colberg, F., McInnes, K., 2012. The impact of future changes in weather patterns on extreme sea levels over southern Australia. J. Geophys. Res. 117 (C8). http://dx.doi. org/10.1029/2012JC007919.
- Cooper, J.A.G., Pilkey, O.H., 2004. Sea level rise and shoreline retreat: time to abandon the Bruun Rule. Glob. Planet. Chang. 43, 157–171.
- Cowell, P.J., Stive, M.J.F., Niedoroda, A.W., de Vriend, H.J., Swift, D.J.P., Kaminsky, G.M., Capobianco, M., 2003. The coastal-tract (part 1): A conceptual approach to aggregated morphodynamics of low-order coastal change. J. Coast. Res. 19 (4), 812–827.
- Dabees, M., Kamphuis, J.W., 2000. ONELINE: Efficient Modeling of 3-D Beach Change. 2000. Proceedings of the 27th International Conference on Coastal Engineering, Sydney, Australia. ASCE, pp. 2700–2713.
- Dean, R., 1977. Equilibrium beach profiles: US Atlantic and Gulf coasts. Report No. 12. Department of Civil Engineering and College of Marine Studies, University of Delaware (45 pp.).
- Dean, R.G., Houston, J.R., 2016. Determining shoreline response to sea level rise. Coast. Eng. 114, 1–8.
- Debernard, J.B., Roed, L.P., 2008. Future wind, wave and storm surge climate in the Northern Seas: a revisit. Tellus 60A, 427–438.
- De Vriend, H.J., Zyserman, J., Nicholson, J., Roelvink, J.A., Pechon, P., Southgate, H.N., 1993. Medium term 2DH coastal area modelling. Coast. Eng. 21, 193–224.
- DHI, 2005. MIKE 21/3 Flow Model FM Hydrodynamic and Transport Module Scientific Documentation. DHI Group, Horshølm.
- Dickinson, R.E., Errico, R.M., Giorgi, F., Bates, G.T., 1989. A regional climate model for the western United States. Clim. Chang. 15, 383–422.
- Dirmeyer, P.A., Zeng, F.J., 1999. An update to the distribution and treatment of vegetation and soil properties in SSiB. COLA Tech. Rep. 78, p. 25
- Donnelly, C., Kraus, N., Larson, M., 2006. State of knowledge on measurement and modeling of coastal overwash. J. Coast. Res. 22 (4), 965–991.
- Duong, T.M., Ranasinghe, R., Walstra, D.J.R., Roelvink, D., 2016. Assessing climate change impacts on the stability of small tidal inlet systems: Why and How? Earth-Sci. Rev. 154, 369–380.
- Duran Vincent, O., Moore, L., 2015. Barrier island bistability induced by biophysical interactions. Nat. Clim. Chang. 5, 158–162.
- Elwany, M.H.S., Flick, R., Aijaz, S., 1998. Opening and closure of a marginal southern California lagoon inlet. Estuaries 21 (2), 246–254.
- Etchevers, P., Colaz, C., Habets, F., 2001. Simulation of the water budget and the rivers flows of the Rhone basin from 1981 to 1994. J. Hydrol. 244, 60–85.
- FitzGerald, D.M., Georgiou, I., Miner, M., 2013. In: Masselink, G., Gehrels, R. (Eds.), Estuaries and tidal inlets. In: Coastal environments and Global change. Wiley, pp. 268–298.
- FitzGerald, D.M., Fenster, M.S., Argow, B.A., Buynevich, I.V., 2008. Coastal impacts due to sea-level rise. Annu. Rev. Earth Planet. Sci. 36, 601–647.
- French, J.R., Burningham, H., Whitehouse, R.J., 2010. Coastal system mapping: a new approach to formalising and conceptualising the connectivity of large-scale coastal systems. AGU Fall Meeting 2010, EP23A-0765.
- Giorgi, F., Bates, G.T., 1989. The climatological skill of a regional model over complex terrain. Mon. Weather Rev. 117, 2325–2347.
- Grabemann, I., Weisse, R., 2008. Climate change impact on extreme wave conditions in the North Sea: an ensemble study. Ocean Dyn. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10236-008-0141-x.
- Hallegate, S., Green, C., Nicholls, R.J., Corfee-Morlot, J., 2013. Future flood losses in major coastal cities. Nat. Clim. Chang. 3, 802–806.
- Hanson, H., 1989. GENESIS A Generalized Shoreline Change Numerical Model. J. Coast. Res. 5 (1), 1–27.
- Hanson, H., Aarninkhof, S., Capobianco, M., Jimenez, J.A., Larson, M., Nicholls, R., Plant, N., Southgate, H.N., Steetzel, H.J., Stive, M.J.F., De Vriend, H.J., 2003. Modelling coastal evolution on early to decadal time scales. J. Coast. Res. 19 (4), 790–811.
- Harley, M.D., Turner, I., Short, A.D., Ranasinghe, R., 2011. A re-evaluation of coastal embayment rotation in SE Australia: the dominance of cross-shore versus alongshore sediment transport processes. J. Geophys. Res. Earth Surf. http://dx.doi.org/10.1029/ 2011JF001989.
- Hasselmann, S., Hasselmann, K., Janssen, P.A.E.M.E., Bauer, E., Komen, G.J., Bertotti, L., Lionello, P., Guillaume, A., Cardone, V.C., Greenwood, J.A., et al., 1988. The WAM model - A third generation ocean wave prediction model. J. Phys. Oceanogr. 18, 1775–1810.
- Hemer, M., McInnes, K., Ranasinghe, R., 2012. Projections of climate change driven variations in the offshore wave climate off South Eastern Australia. Int. J. Climatol. 33, 1615–1632.
- Hemer, M., Fan, Y., Mori, N., Semedo, A., Wang, X.L., 2013. Projected changes in wave climate from a multi-model ensemble. Nat. Clim. Chang. 3, 471–476.
- Hinkel, J., Nicholls, R.J., Tol, R.S.J., Wang, Z.B., Hamilton, J.M., Boot, G., Vafeidis, A.T., McFadden, L., Ganopolski, A., Klein, R.J.T., 2013. A global analysis of erosion of sandy beaches and sea-level rise: An application of DIVA. Glob. Planet. Chang. 111, 150–158.

Hoan, L.X., Hanson, H., Larson, M., Donnelly, C., Nam, P.T., 2010. Modeling Shoreline Evolution at Hai Hau Beach, Vietnam. J. Coast. Res. 26 (1), 31-43.

- Hoggart, S.P.G., Hanley, M.E., Parker, D.J., Simmonds, D.J., Bilton, D.T., Filipova-Marinova, M., Franklin, E.L., Kotsey, I., Penning-Rowsell, E.C., Rundle, S., Trifonova, E., Vergiev, S., White, A.C., Thompson, R.C., 2014. The consequences of doing nothing: The effects of seawater flooding on coastal zones. Coast. Eng. 87, 169–182.
- Holman, R.A., 1986. Extreme value statistics for wave run-up on a natural beach. Coast. Eng. 9, 527-544.
- Hunt, I.A., 1959. Design of seawalls and breakwaters. J. Waterw. Harb. Div. ASCE 85 (WW3), 123-152.
- Huxley, C.D., 2011. Quantification of the physical impacts of climate change on beach shoreline response (M. Phil Thesis) The University of Queensland, Brisbane, p. 141.
- IPCC, 2013. Summary for Policymakers. In: Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. In: Stocker, T.F., Qin, D., Plattner, G.-K., Tignor, M., Allen, S.K., Boschung, J., Nauels, A., Xia, Y., Bex, V., Midgley, P.M. (Eds.), Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA
- Johnson, J.M., Moore, L.J., Ells, K., Murray, A.B., Adams, P.N., MacKenzie III, R.A., Jaeger, J.M., 2015. Recent shifts in coastline change and shoreline stabilization linked to storm climate change. Earth Surf. Process. Landf. 40, 569-585.
- Jones, R.G., Noguer, M., Hassell, D.C., Hudson, D., Wilson, S.S., Jenkins, G.J., Mitchell, J.F.B., 2004. Generating high resolution climate change scenarios using PRECIS. Met Office Hadley Centre, Exeter, UK, p. 40.
- Jongejan, R., Ranasinghe, R., Wainwright, D., Callaghan, D., Reyns, J., 2016. Drawing the line on coastline recession risk. Ocean Coast. Manag. 122, 87-94.
- Kamphuis, J.W., 1991. Alongshore sediment transport rate. J. Waterw. Port Coast. Ocean Eng. 117 (6), 624.
- Kirtman, B., Power, S.B., Adedoyin, J.A., Boer, G.J., Bojariu, R., Camilloni, I., Doblas-Reyes, F.J., Fiore, A.M., Kimoto, M., Meehl, G.A., Prather, M., Sarr, A., Schär, C., Sutton, R., van Oldenborgh, G.J., Vecchi, G., Wang, H.J., 2013. Near-term Climate Change: Projections and Predictability. In: Stocker, T.F., Qin, D., Plattner, G.-K., Tignor, M., Allen, S.K., Boschung, J., Nauels, A., Xia, Y., Bex, V., Midgley, P.M. (Eds.), Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA.
- Koster, R.D., Suarez, M.J., Ducharne, A., Stieglitz, M., Kumar, P., 2000. A catchment-based approach to modeling land surface processes in a general circulation model: 1. Model structure. J. Geophys. Res. 105 (20), 24,809–24,822.
- Kriebel, D.L., Dean, R.G., 1993. Convolution method for time-dependent beach-profile response. J. Waterw. Port Coast. Ocean Eng. 119 (2), 204-226.
- Kron, W., 2013. Coasts: the high risk areas of the world. Nat. Hazards 66, 1363-1382. Kunreuther, H., Heal, G., Allen, M., Edenhofer, O., Field, C.B., Yohe, G., 2013. Risk manage-
- ment and climate change. Nat. Clim. Chang. 3, 447-450. La Prise, R., 2008. Regional climate modelling. J. Comput. Phys. 227, 3641-3666.
- Larson, M., 1988. Quantification of beach profile change. Lund University, Lund, Sweden, p. 293
- Larson, M., Kraus, N.C., 1989. SBEACH: numerical model for simulating storm-induced beach change. Report 1. Empirical foundation and model developmentTechnical Report CERC-89-9. Coastal Engineering Research Center, U.S. Army Engineer Waterways Experiment Station, Vicksburg, MS, p. 267.
- Larson, M., Erikson, L., Hanson, H., 2004. An analytical model to predict dune erosion due to wave impact. Coast. Eng. 51 (8-9), 675-696.
- Le Cozannet, G., Garcin, M., Yates, M., Idier, D., Meyssignac, B., 2014. Approaches to evaluate the recent impacts of sea level rise on shoreline changes. Earth-Sci. Rev. 138, 47-60.
- Lentz, E., Thieler, E.R., Plant, N.G., Stippa, S.R., Horton, R.M., Gesch, D.B., 2016. Evaluation of dynamic coastal response to sea-level rise modifies inundation likelihood. Nat. Clim. Chang. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nclimate2957.
- Lesser, G., 2009. An approach to medium-term coastal morphological modeling (PhD thesis) UNESCO-IHE/Delft University of Technology 978-0-415-55668-2.
- Lesser, G., Roelvink, J.A., Van Kester, J.A.T.M., Stelling, G.S., 2004. Development and validation of a three-dimensional morphological model. Coast. Eng. 51, 883-915.
- Liang, X., Lettenmaier, D.P., Wood, E.F., Burges, S.J., 1994. A simple hydrologically based model of land surface water and energy fluxes for general circulation models. J. Geophys. Res. 99, 14,415-14,428.
- Madec, G., 2008. NEMO ocean engine. Note du Pole de modélisation, Institut Pierre-Simon Laplace (IPSL). France 27, 1288-1619.
- McGregor, J.L., Dix, M.R., 2008. An updated description of the Conformal-Cubic Atmospheric Model. In: Hamilton, K., Ohfuchi, W. (Eds.), High Resolution Simulation of the Atmosphere and Ocean. Springer, pp. 51-76.
- McNamara, D.E., Keeler, A., 2013. A coupled physical and economic model of the response of coastal real estate to climate risk. Nat. Clim. Chang. 3, 559-562.
- Milhomens, J., Ranasinghe, R., van Thiel De Vries, J., Stive, M., 2013. Re-evaluation and improvement of three commonly used bulk longshore sediment transport formulas. . Coast. Eng. 75, 29–39.
- Miller, J., Dean, R., 2004. A simple new shoreline change model. Coast. Eng. 51, 531-556. Mocko, D.M., Sud, Y.C., 2001. Refinements to SSiB with an emphasis on snow-physics:
- Evaluation and validation using GSWP and Valdai data. Earth Interact. 5 (URL http://EarthInteractions.org).
- Moore, L.J., List, J.H., Williams, S.J., Stolper, D., 2010. Complexities in barrier island response to sea level rise: Insights from numerical model experiments, North Carolina Outer Banks. J. Geophys. Res. 115, F03004. http://dx.doi.org/10.1029/2009JF001299.
- Moore, L.J., Patsch, K., List, J.H., Williams, S.J., 2014. The potential for sea level rise induced barrier island loss: Insights from the Chandeleur Islands, Louisiana, USA. Mar. Geol. 355, 244-259,
- Nicholls, R.J., Cazenave, A., 2010. Sea-Level Rise and Its Impact on Coastal Zones. Science 328 (5985), 1517-1520.

- Nicholls, R.I., Bradbury, A., Burningham, H., Dix, I.K., Ellis, M., French, I., Hall, I.W., Karunarathna, H.U., Lawn, J., Pan, S., Reeve, D.E., Rogers, B., Souza, A., Stansby, P.K., Sutherland, J., Tarrant, O., Walkden, M.J.A., Whitehouse, R., 2012, iCOASST - integrating coastal sediment systems. Proceedings of the 33rd International Conference on Coastal Engineering, Santander, Spain (15 pp.).
- Nicholls, R.J., Hanson, S., Lowe, J.A., Warrick, R.A., Lu, X., Long, A.J., 2014. Sea-level scenarios for evaluating coastal impacts. Wiley Interdiscip. Rev. Clim. Chang. 5 (1), 129-150.
- Nicholls, R.J., Wong, P.P., Burkett, V.R., Codignotto, J.O., Hay, J.E., McLean, R.F., Ragoonaden, S., Woodroffe, C.D., 2007. Coastal systems and low-lying areas. Climate Change 2007: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability, Contribution of Working Group II to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.
- Nielsen, P., Hanslow, D.J., 1991. Wave runup distributions on natural beaches. J. Coast. Res. 7 (4), 1139-1152.
- O'Brien, M.P., 1931. Estuary and Tidal Prisms Related to Entrance Areas. Civ. Eng. 1 (8), 738-739
- Overton, M., Fisher, J., 1988. Laboratory investigation of dune erosion. J. Waterw. Port Coast. Cocean Eng. 114 (3), 367–373. Penning-Rowsell, E.C., de Vries, W.S., Parker, D.J., Zanuttigh, B., Simmonds, D., Trifonova,
- E., Hissel, F., Monbaliu, J., Lendzion, J., Ohle, N., Diaz, P., Bouma, T., 2014. Innovation in coastal risk management: An exploratory analysis of risk governance issues at eight THESEUS study sites. Coast. Eng. 87, 210-217.
- Pilkey, O.H., Cooper, J.A.G., 2004. Society and sea level rise. Science 303, 1781-1782.
- Powell, M.A., Thieke, R.J., Mehta, A.J., 2006. Morphodynamic relationships for ebb and flood delta volumes at Florida's tidal entrances. Ocean Dyn. 56 (3-4), 295-307.
- Purvis, M.J., Bates, P.D., Hayes, C.M., 2008. A probabilistic methodology to estimate future coastal flood risk due to sea level rise. Coast. Eng. 55, 1062-1073.
- Rahmstorf, S., 2007. A semi-empirical approach to projecting future sea-level rise. Science 315 (5810), 368-370.
- Ranasinghe, R., Pattiaratchi, C., 1999. Seasonal Closure of Tidal Inlets- A case study. Coast. Eng. 37 (1), 37-56.
- Ranasinghe, R., Pattiaratchi, C., 2003. The Seasonal Closure of Tidal Inlets: Causes and Effects (Invited review) Coast. Eng. J. 45 (4), 601-627 (Special Issue: Progress in Hydrodynamics and Morphodynamics of Tidal Inlets -A Global Update).
- Ranasinghe, R., Stive, M., 2009. Rising Seas and Retreating Coastlines. Clim. Chang. 97, 465-468
- Ranasinghe, R., Callaghan, D., Stive, M., 2012. Estimating coastal recession due to sea level rise: Beyond the Bruun Rule. Clim. Chang. 110, 561-574.
- Ranasinghe, R., Duong, T., Uhlenbrook, S., Roelvink, D., Stive, M., 2013. Climate Change impact assessment for inlet-interrupted coastlines. Nat. Clim. Chang. 3, 83-87
- Ranasinghe, R., Larson, M., Savioli, J., 2010. Shoreline response to a single shore-parallel submerged breakwater. Coast. Eng. 57 (11-12), 1006-1017.
- Ranasinghe, R., McLoughlin, R., Short, A., Symonds, G., 2004. The Southern Oscillation Index, Wave Climate, and Beach Rotation. Mar. Geol. 204, 273-287.
- Ranasinghe, R., Pattiaratchi, C., Masselink, G., 1999. A Morphodynamic Model to Simulate the Seasonal Closure of Tidal Inlets. Coast. Eng. 37 (1), 1-36.
- Ranasinghe, R., Swinkels, C., Luijendijk, A., Roelvink, D., Bosboom, J., Stive, M., Walstra, D., 2011. Morphodynamic upscaling with the MORFAC approach: Dependencies and sensitivities. Coast. Eng. 58, 806–811.
- Ranasinghe, R., Turner, I.L., Symonds, G., 2006. Shoreline response to multi-functional artificial surfing reefs: A numerical and physical modelling study. Coast. Eng. 53 (7), 589-611.
- Ratliff, K.M., Murray, A.B., 2014. Modes and emergent time scales of embayed beach dynamics. Geophys. Res. Lett. 41, 7270-7275.
- Reniers, A.J.H.M., Thornton, E.B., Stanton, T.P., Roelvink, J.A., 2004. Vertical flow structure during sandy duck: observations and modeling. Coast. Eng. 51, 237-260.
- Roelvink, J.A., 2006. Coastal morphodynamic evolution techniques. Coast. Eng. 53, 277-287.
- Roelvink, J.A., Reniers, A., van Dongeren, A., van Thiel de Vries, J., McCall, R., Lescinski, J., 2009. Modelling storm impacts on beaches, dunes and barrier islands. Coast. Eng. 56. 1133-1152
- Rosati, J.D., Dean, R.G., Walton, T.L., 2013. The modified Bruun rule extended for landward transport. Mar. Geol. 340, 71-81.
- Ruessink, B.G., Ranasinghe, R., 2014. . Beaches. In: Masselink, G., Gehrels, R. (Eds.), Coastal environments and Global change. Wiley, pp. 149-176.
- Ruggiero, P., Buijsman, M., Kaminsky, G.M., Gelfenbaum, G., 2010. Modeling the effects of wave climate and sediment supply variability on large-scale shoreline change. Mar. Geol. 273, 127-140.
- Ruggiero, P., List, J., Hanes, D., Eshleman, J., 2006. Probabilistic shoreline change modeling. Proceedings of the 30th International conference on coastal engineering, San Diego, CA, USA, pp. 3417-3429.
- Schaake, J.C., Koren, V.I., Duan, Q.-Y., Mitchell, K.E., Chen, F., 1996. Simple water balance model for estimating runoff at different spatial and temporal scales. J. Geophys. Res. 101, 7461-7475.
- Shchepetkin, A.F., McWilliams, J.C., 2003. A method for computing horizontal pressuregradient force in an oceanic model with a nonaligned vertical coordinate. J. Geophys. Res. 108 (C3), 3090. http://dx.doi.org/10.1029/2001 C001047.
- Shchepetkin, A.F., McWilliams, J.C., 2005. The Regional Ocean Modelling System: A splitexplicit, free-surface, topography following coordinates ocean model. Ocean Model. 9.347-404
- Silvester, R., Hsu, J., 1997. Coastal Stabilization. World Scientific Publishing Co., Singapore, p. 578.
- Slinger, J.H., Taljaard, S., Largier, J.L., 1994. Changes in estuarine water quality in response to a freshwater flow event. In: Dyer, K.R., Orth, R.J. (Eds.), Changes in Fluxes in Estuaries: Implications from Science to Management, Olsen & Olsen, Denmark, pp. 51-56.

Slott, J.M., Murray, B., Ashton, D., Crowley, T.J., 2006. Coastline response to changing storm patterns. Geophys. Res. Lett. 33, L01602. http://dx.doi.org/10.1029/2006GL027445.

Small, C., Nicholls, R.J., 2003. A global analysis of human settlement in coastal zones. L. Coast. Res. 19 (3), 584–599.

- Sørensen, O.R., Kofoed-Hansen, H., Rugbjerg, M., Sørenson, L.S., 2004. A third-generation spectral wave model using an unstructured finite volume technique. Proceedings of the 29th International conference on coastal engineering, Lisbon, Portugal, pp. 894–906.
- Sterl, A., Van den Brink, H., De Vries, H., Haarsma, R., Van Meijgaard, E., 2009. An ensemble study of extreme storm surge related water levels in the North Sea in a changing climate. Ocean Sci. 5 (3), 369–378.
- Stern, N., 2007. The Economics of Climate Change: The Stern Review. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (692 pp.).
- Stive, M.J.F., Aarninkhof, S.G., Hamm, L., Hanson, H., Larson, M., Wijnberg, K.M., Nicholls, R., Capobianco, M., 2002. Variability of shore and shoreline evolution. Coast. Eng. 47 (2), 211–235.
- Stive, M.J.F., Wang, Z.B., 2003. Morphodynamic modelling of tidal basins and coastal inlets. In: Lakhan, C., Elsevier Science B.V (Eds.), Advances in Coastal Modelling, pp. 367–392.
- Stive, M.J.F., Ranasinghe, R., Cowell, P., 2010. Sea level rise and coastal erosion. In: Kim, Y. (Ed.), Handbook of Coastal and Ocean Engineering. World Scientific, 1038, p. 1023.
- Stockdon, H., Holman, R., Howd, P., Sallenger Jr., A., 2006. Empirical parameterization of setup, swash and runup. Coast. Eng. 53, 573–588.
- Szmytkiewicz, M., Biegowski, J., Kaczmarek, L., Okrój, T., Ostrowski, R., Pruszak, Z., Rózynsky, G., Skaja, M., 2000. Coastline changes nearby harbour structures: comparative analysis of one-line models versus field data. Coast. Eng. 40, 119–139.
- Tolman, H., 2009. User manual and system documentation of WAVEWATCH III™ version 3.14. NOAA / NWS / NCEP / MMAB Technical Note 276 (194 pp. + Appendices. (URL http://polar.ncep.noaa.gov/waves/wavewatch/)).
- Uppala, S.M., KÅllberg, P.W., Simmons, A.J., Andrae, U., Bechtold, V.D.C., Fiorino, M., Gibson, J.K., Haseler, J., Hernandez, A., Kelly, G.A., Li, X., Onogi, K., Saarinen, S., Sokka, N., Allan, R.P., Andersson, E., Arpe, K., Balmaseda, M.A., Beljaars, A.C.M., Berg, L.V.D., Bidlot, J., Bormann, N., Caires, S., Chevallier, F., Dethof, A., Dragosavac, M., Fisher, M., Fuentes, M., Hagemann, S., Hólm, E., Hoskins, B.J., Isaksen, L., Janssen, P.A.E.M., Jenne, R., Mcnally, A.P., Mahfouf, J.-F., Morcrette, J.-J., Rayner, N.A.

Saunders, R.W., Simon, P., Sterl, A., Trenberth, K.E., Untch, A., Vasiljevic, D., Viterbo, P., Woollen, J., 2005. The ERA-40 re-analysis. Q. J. R. Meteorol. Soc. 131, 2961–3012. Valiela, I., 2006. Global Coastal Change, Blackwell, Oxford, p. 368.

- Van Goor, M.A., Stive, M.J.F., Wang, Z.B., Zitman, T.J., 2003. Impact of sea level rise on the morphological stability of tidal inlets. Mar. Geol. 202 (3-4), 211–227.
- Van Koningsveld, M., Mulder, J.P.M., 2004. Sustainable coastal policy developments in the Netherlands: A systematic approach revealed. J. Coast. Res. 20 (2), 375–385.
- Villatoro, M., Silva, R., Méndez, F., Zanuttigh, B., Pan, S., Trifonova, E., Losada, I.J., Izaguirre, C., Simmonds, D., Reeve, D.E., Mendoza, E., Martinelli, L., Formentin, S., Galiatsatou, P., Eftimova, P., 2014. An approach to assess flooding and erosion risk for open beaches in a changing climate. Coast. Eng. 87, 50–76.
- Wainwright, D.J., Ranasinghe, R., Callaghan, D.P., Woodroffe, C.D., Jongejan, R., Dougherty, A.J., Rogers, K., Cowell, P.J., 2015. Moving from Deterministic towards Probabilistic Coastal Hazard and Risk Assessment: Development of a Modelling Framework and Application to Narrabeen Beach, New South Wales, Australia. Coast. Eng. 96, 92–99.
- Walker, D.J., 2003. Assessing environmental flow requirements for a river dominated tidal inlet. J. Coast. Res. 19 (1), 171–179.
- Weisse, R., Bellafiore, D., Menéndez, M., Méndez, F., Nicholls, R.J., Umgiesser, G., Willems, P., 2014. Changing extreme sea levels along European coasts. Coast. Eng. 87, 4–14.
- Wolinsky, M.A., Murray, A.B., 2009. A unifying framework for shoreline migration: 2. Application to wave-dominated coasts. J. Geophys. Res. Earth Surf. 114, F01009. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1029/2007JF000856.
- Wong, P.-P., Losada, I.J., Gattuso, J.P., Hinkel, J., Khattabi, A., McInnes, K.L., Saito, Y., Sallenger, A., 2014. Coastal Systems and Low-Lying Areas. Climate Change 2014:Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Part A: Global and Sectoral Aspects. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA.
- Xie, S.-P., Deser, C., Vecchi, G., Collins, M., Delworth, T., Hall, A., Hawkins, E., Johnson, N., Cassou, C., Giannini, A., Watanabe, M., 2015. Towards predictive understanding of regional climate change. Nat. Clim. Chang. 5, 921–930.
- Zacharioudaki, A., Reeve, D.E., 2011. Shoreline evolution under climate change wave scenarios. Clim. Chang. 108, 73–105.
- Zanuttigh, B., 2014. Coasts@risks: Thesues, a new wave in coastal protection: Editorial. Coast. Eng. 87, 1–3.